
Minutes of the ABCS Meeting for June 14, 2007

The June meeting, scheduled for the
14th, was held at the R&D Plating Co.
in Elizabethton, TN. Those present at
the meeting were: Dick Williams, Ben
Bailey, Herren and Carl Floyd, Bill
Wilson, Allen and Margaret Calcote,
Juan Dominguez, Gerry Mitchell,
Virginia Leamon, Allan McKenna and
son, Peter Davis with a guest, and
Paul McRoy.

The facility, own by Rick Smith and
located in the old Bemberg building,
specializes in chrome plating, but it
can also do brass plating. Most of the
articles received for plating are parts
from antique autos, which are hard to
find and replace. They are also able
to make minor repairs, when needed,
before plating.

Rick explained in details the various
steps in the process in order to
obtain a mirror like finish at the end.

   Rick Smith explaining some of the
process for plating.

    Appreciation plaque being
presented to Rick by Ben and
Virginia.

NEXT MEETING – July 12, 2007 – Rush Street Grill
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Upcoming Events:

July 14 – Drive to Hot Springs, lead
by Chuck and JoAnn Hamilton

July 21 – Fun Fest Car Show

Aug 5 – American Car Wheels Car
Show – Virginia Highlands Festival,
Abingdon, VA

Aug 3-5 – Fun Ford Week-end –
Bristol Motors Speedway, Bristol, TN

ABCS-SMJC DRIVE TO SAM FOX’S
TRACTOR COLLECTION
LIMESTONE, TN.   16 JUNE 2007
By Jerry Mitchell

The designated meeting place for
this drive was the Visitor Center in
Jonesborough at 10:00 AM. I was the
first to arrive at 9:45. But soon,
others began to arrive and before
long we had a good gathering of ten
cars. Those who eventually came to
take part were: Virginia and Ken
Leamon in Virginia’s ’72 MGB; Ben
Bailey in his MGB; Ann and Paul
Kern and Labrador Retriever,
George, in their MGB; Greg Bowman
and small son, Sam, in their 1973
MGB; Margaret and Allen Calcote in
their Honda Accord; Liz and Al
Bauerle in their 1980 MGB LE;
JoAnn and Chuck Hamilton in their
1980 MGB LE; Ann Davis and son
Ian in Ian’s ’93 red BMW 325 iS;

Peter Davis and visitor from the UK,
Stephen Reeve, in Peter’s Jaguar
XK8 convertible; and I in my 2006
Honda Civic. We were very happy to
welcome Pat and Peter Davis’ son;
Ian who was visiting from his parents,
from Athens, GA. Ian tells me he
works as a metal shaper with the
manufacturer of Panoz cars. But, he
is planning to move soon, to
Portland, OR, to start his own metal-
shaping business.

Greg Bowman had arranged for us to
visit his father-in-law’s tractor
collection in Limestone, TN. So, Greg
led us out of Jonesborough about
10:20 AM and took us southbound
through a lot of good sports-car back
roads in scenic countryside. Our first
stop was at Mountain View Bulk
Foods next door to the “Farmer’s
Daughter” Restaurant on SR107, in
Limestone. This is a very interesting
store run by the Amish. It has
available all sorts of healthy foods
such as seasonings, soup mixes,
nuts, grains, cheeses, and other
exotic food items not usually
available in the average
supermarket. So, many of our group
took advantage of this opportunity
and came away with a lot of rare
purchases.

After spending perhaps an hour at
this fine food store, Greg led the
group onward and within a short time
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we arrived at his father-in-law, Sam
Fox’s place in Limestone.

Sam’s place really defies description.
He has built a dedicated building
about forty feet wide by one hundred
fifty feet long. It is a beautiful,
spotlessly clean inside and out. The
left end of the building as one enters
has been partitioned off into a large
room about forty by sixty feet. In this
room is a collection of seven antique
McCormick FARMALL tractors that
have been meticulously restored to
absolutely perfect condition. Every
detail on these tractors is beautiful,
clean, and gleaming. Even the red
paint on them is flawless. Sam was
very generous with his discussion
and descriptions about each tractor. I
was especially interested in one of
them Sam told me about that uses
gasoline for starting and then, as
soon as it has warmed up a minute
or two, it is then switched over to
continue running on diesel duel. It
has conventional spark plugs on one

side of its engine for the gasoline and
fuel injectors on the other side for the
diesel. In addition to the five large
FARMALLL tractors Sam has a rare,
small beautifully restored orange
Allis-Chalmers cultivator tractor. Sam
and his wife were very kind to
provide drinks and snacks for our
group. Greg’s wife, Deanna, joined
our ABCS-SMJC group here at her
father’s place.

We were informed that Sam does not
show his beautiful tractors at tractor
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shows. But, they are so perfectly restored
that they would undoubtedly be
prizewinners if he were to choose to show
them.

But, even more that those beautiful
tractors, what astounds the visitor, is that
Sam has collected what looks like a million
nostalgic signs and has them displayed
over every square foot of wall space in this
large room and many hanging overhead
as well. The signs brought back a lot of
memories of familiar brands from my
childhood---brands that mostly are now out
of business. I almost went crazy trying to
photograph all these signs that brought
back very pleasant childhood memories
such as “Amalie” and “Wolf Head Motor
Oil”, “Hershey’s” and Kay’s Ice Cream”,
Oilzum”, “Funk’s Hybrid”, “Indian
Motorcycles”, “Sinclair Gasoline”,
“Fearless Fosdick Says, Get Wildrooot
Cream-Oil, Charlie”, “Prince Albert—The
National Joy Smoke”, Chesterfield”, Exide
Batteries”, Good-Year Farm Tires”,
“Magnolia Petroleum Co.”, “Merita Bread”,
and “Old Gold”. Of course, there were
some brands that I am not familiar with.

In addition, Sam has a couple of restored
gasoline pumps, a “Bowser” and a “Gilbert
& Barker”, and since I collect photographs
of old gasoline pumps, I was careful to
document these very fine examples. The
“Bowser” pump has a “17 cents/gallon
price tag attached and a lighted globe on
top that says, “Sinclair Aircraft” with a
picture of an airplane. In addition, Sam has
other memorabilia of almost every
conceivable description and type, such as
oil-dispensing cans and bottles, an air
dispenser for tires, an old horse collar, a
barber pole, voltage regulators, clocks,
pictures and cash registers.

In the center of Sam’s large building is an
open area that has a door on each side
large enough to drive through. Then, if one
turns to the right, one enters a very large
workshop that Sam has very well equipped
for working on and restoring his tractors.
Sam has several John Deere tractors with
“Bush Hog” attachments in this large shop.
Off to the side were several more old
gasoline pumps awaiting restoration. All of
us car nuts were very envious of all the
wonderful instruments, equipment work
benches, and large space that Sam has
for working on his tractors.

After enjoying Sam’s gracious hospitality
for a couple of hours, everyone departed
en route to Stan’s Barbecue in Greeneville
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where the club members enjoyed a hearty
lunch and more of that fellowship with
other British-Car enthusiasts which is, after
all, why we are all members of a British-
Car society. My roundtrip from Kingsport
was 112 miles on this drive.

               MISTERY PHOTO

It seems we have two new cars in the club.

Whom do they belong to?

Could it possible be Al’s and Chuck’s

Glad to see them on the road.
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